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JACKSONVILLE CITY COUNCIL
RESEARCH DIVISION
RECREATION, COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT, PUBLIC HEALTH AND SAFETY
HEMMING PLAZA SUBCOMMITTEE AMENDED MINUTES
December 6, 2010
1:30 p.m.
City Council Conference Room A

Suite 425, City Hall

117 W. Duval Street

Attendance: Council Members Robin Lumb (Chair), Don Redman, Kimberly Daniels, Reggie Brown; Lori Boyer, excused; Jason Teal, Office of General Counsel; Sarah Asherman, Jamie Hill, Special Events; Karen Nasrallah, JEDC; Linda Lanier, Jacksonville Children’s Commission; Dwain Senterfitt, JSO Undersheriff, Christian Smith, JSO, Zone 1, Adam Brown JSO, Patrol East; Ava Barrett, Jacksonville Public Library; David Baugher, City Rescue Mission; Chris Warren, Jacksonville Chamber of Commerce; Terry Lorince, Amy Harrell, Downtown Vision; Dawn Gilman, Emergency Services-Homeless; Jabari McDavid; Chris Folds, Nonprofit Center; Vicki Wilkens, UPS Store; Jerry Moran, La Centa Ristorante; Cindy Funkhouser, Sulzbacher Center; Dick Jackson, 1%; Jabari McDaid, Events; Executive Council Assistants Donna Barrow, Kevin Kuzel; Max Marbut, Daily Record-Financial News.
The Chairman called the meeting to order at 10:35 a.m.

Council Member Denise Lee requested that she be able to make a statement before the subcommittee commenced with its business.  The Council Member expressed her disappointment in not having been informed about the subcommittee’s formation and initiative on Hemming Plaza.  She noted that a previously held noticed meeting on September 28th that she and Council Member Lumb called addressed issues regarding Hemming Plaza with a number of City officials, downtown businesses, human services agencies and other stakeholders.  Council Member Lumb extended an apology noting that he was unaware of the protocol in putting the meeting together.  
Council Member Lumb welcomed the meeting’s participants.  He indicated that the impetus for the committee had emanated from Council Member Lee and expressed the hope that she would be able to participate in the subcommittee’s discussions and deliberations.
Council Member Lumb stated that the mission of the committee was to address issues affecting Hemming Plaza; the committee had not been asked to address the issue of the “homeless,” though he expected that it, like other cross over issues, would surface in our discussions from time to time.  The body’s focus will be on Hemming Plaza.  The Council Member said the challenge is to create an atmosphere in Hemming Plaza that makes it welcoming and attractive.  Presently, the plaza is not welcoming to many who work, live and visit downtown.  Certain behaviors in the plaza make it uncomfortable and unwelcome to many.  The Council Member cited various disruptive, unacceptable behaviors in the plaza that are tolerated.  The Council Member expects that the body will define the scope and nature of problems affecting Hemming Plaza and to review existing laws and to determine whether they are being properly enforced in and around Hemming Plaza.
To Council Member Reggie Brown, it was imperative that we start the body’s mission with the homeless, legal and constitutional issues.

Council Member Kimberly Daniels indicated that she expects to be the “conscience” of the committee.  The Council Member indicated that there was an earlier time when she was a Hemming Plaza person.  She knows a lot of people in the park.  The Council Member felt that the body should steer clear of profiling the people who frequent Hemming Plaza.  People gravitated to Hemming Plaza years ago when portions of LaVilla were razed.

Council Member Don Redman indicated that the plaza and part of downtown are a part of the Council District that he represents (Council District 4) and that he was concerned about and has worked on issues affecting Hemming Plaza.  He is particularly concerned about people who occupy tables in the plaza throughout the whole day.  He felt that the “occupiers” ought to be removed from the plaza and in front of City Hall.  The Council Member said that it ought to be our aim to make downtown a livable place.  He felt that there should be more restrictions in the plaza; that feeding people in the plaza should be barred; food should be distributed in the churches, not the plaza.
Council Member Brown felt that we needed to deal with a root cause: what do we do with the people in the plaza?  He said that many have often proposed that a day center would be an answer but then proceed to walk away from the suggestion because a day center entails costs.

Council Member Daniels indicated that she has a plan to address the issue of where the people in the plaza can go, a plan that she is working on and that she will be sharing her ideas.

The Chair, Council Member Lumb, reiterated that the issues are behavioral patterns in the plaza and making the park more welcome to everyone.

Vicki Wilkens, operator of the UPS store on Hogan Street cited a litany of negative behavioral patterns in the park including panhandling, the usage of boisterous, profane language, and the consumption of alcoholic beverages.  To her, building a day center would not reduce the law-breaking.

Council Member Brown said that we need data.  What is the percentage of people in the park that are drinking or panhandling?

Council Member Redman referenced the Sheriff’s depiction of the homeless in the plaza and the need for a site to relocate the homeless away from the park-a place away from downtown.

Council Member Lumb announced that at the next meeting, we should hear from Mrs. Wilkins (UPS); that we should hear from a homeless people spokesperson to see how they, the homeless people, assess the problem; that we should hear from Terry Lorince of Downtown Vision and from Mr. (Jerry) Moran of La Cena Ristorante and other downtown people who have to deal with situations and how they see the challenges; we should hear from the Jacksonville Sheriff’s Office, as well.
Mr. Lumb asked Assistant General Counsel Jason Teal to review existing laws pertaining to panhandling, camping in public spaces, usage of profane language in public, drinking in public spaces, the distribution of food in the park and usage of the library.  In addition, see what other cities have done in addressing these issues and what have they achieved?
Mr. Moran expressed the hope that the body would focus its attention on removing vagrancy in the plaza and not on solving the homeless problem.

There being no further business, the Chair adjourned the meeting at 11:34 a.m.
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